
STATE OF TEXAS 
COUNTY OF DENTON 
CITY OF CORINTH 
 
On this the 2nd day of August 2018 the City Council of the City of Corinth, Texas met in a Workshop Session at the 
Corinth City Hall at 5:30 P.M., located at 3300 Corinth Parkway, Corinth, Texas. The meeting date, time, place and 
purpose as required by Title 5, Subtitle A, Chapter 551, Subchapter C, Section 551.041, Government Code, with the 
following members to wit: 
 
Members Present: 
Bill Heidemann, Mayor 
Sam Burke, Mayor Pro-Tem 
Tina Henderson, Council Member 
Lowell Johnson, Council Member 
Scott Garber, Council Member 
Don Glockel, Council Member, Arrived at 6:05 p.m. 
 
Members Absent: 
None  
 
Staff Members Present: 
Bob Hart, City Manager 
Kimberly Pence, City Secretary 
Cody Collier, Director of Public Works, Park Maintenance, Recreation, and Utility Operations 
Shea Rodgers, Technology Services Manager 
Helen-Eve Liebman, Planning and Development Director 
Jason Alexander, Economic Development Corporation Director 
Curtis Birt, Lake Cities Fire Chief 
Lee Ann Bunselmeyer, Director of Finance & Administrative Services 
Chris Rodriquez, Assistant Finance Director 
Jamaine Walker, Controller  
Guadalupe Ruiz, Director of Human Resources 
Alan Upchurch, City Engineer 
Jimmy Gregg, Police Lieutenant 
Kevin Tyson, Police Lieutenant 
Melissa Cranford, Messer, Rockefeller, & Fort 
 
WORKSHOP BUSINESS AGENDA: 
 
1.  Discuss Regular Meeting Items on Regular Session Agenda, including the consideration of closed session 
 items as set forth in the Closed Session agenda items below. 
 
No discussion on Regular Session Agenda items.  
 
2.  Receive a report, hold a discussion and give staff direction on the Capital Improvement Projects. 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - presented the proposed Capital Improvement Plan (CIP).  
 
• To be included in the Capital Improvement Program, the project should cost more than $50,000 and must 
 have an expected useful life greater than the life-span of any debt used to fund the projects. 
 



• Projects include construction and major renovations of buildings; acquisition of property; improvements to 
 roadways and sidewalks; and the efficient operation of the water, wastewater, and drainage systems. 
 
• Other costs associated with the capital budget can include, but are not limited to, architectural and 
 engineering fees and site development. 
 
When staff and I discussed the CIP we talked about a priority of 1-4. I had spoken to some of the Council on this 
and you can make adjustments. 
  
Priority I:  IMPERATIVE (Must-Do) –Projects that cannot reasonably be postponed in order to avoid harmful or 
otherwise undesirable consequences. 
A. Corrects a condition dangerous to public health or safety 
B. Satisfies a legal obligation 
C. Alleviates an emergency service disruption or deficiency 
D. Prevents irreparable damage to a valuable public facility. 
 
Priority II:  ESSENTIAL (Should-Do) –Projects that address clearly demonstrated needs or objectives. 
A. Rehabilitates or replaces an obsolete public facility 
B. Stimulates economic growth or private capital investment 
C. Reduces future operating and maintenance costs 
D. Leverages available local, state, or federal funding 
 
Priority III:  IMPORTANT (Could-Do) –Projects that benefit the community but may be delayed without 
detrimental effects to basic services. 
A. Provides a new or expanded level of service 
B. Promotes intergovernmental cooperation 
C. Reduces energy consumption 
D. Enhances cultural or natural resources. 
 
Priority IV:  DESIRABLE – Desirable projects that are not included within five-year program because of funding 
limitations. 
 
CIP Summary: 
 



 
 
CIP - STREETS 
 

 
 



 
 
Mayor Heidemann - this dollar amount will be financed through debt? 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - yes. It will be financed through the general fund or the tax rate portion and the 
waterlines and the elevated storage tank will be financed through the utility fund.  
 



 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 

 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - you will see this on the street portion, the water and wastewater side. Parkridge will be 
designed to be a collector street that will run from Lake Sharon over to Church.  
 



Typically you would have a developer go in and do that when they develop the property. The issue is you have all 
the multiple landowners through here so the ability for someone to go in and tackle that is almost impossible. What 
you probably want to think about is putting this in the CIP at some stage. You would want to figure out a way to 
use some city funds, some developer funds and on the city part, you go back and recover your costs through impact 
fees or you look at a street assessment program or you do something with a development agreement to get paid 
back in the future.  You may want to start thinking about some kind of an agreement to make this happen at some 
point in the future. I think it will be incredible difficult and expensive for someone to assemble all that land.  
 

 



 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - of all the streets that need to be a high priority this should be one of them. The problem 
with this is part of the street is in Shady Shores, part of it is in the City of Denton and part of it is in Denton County 
and some here in Corinth. 
 
We have been having discussions with the other 3 Lake Cities about trying to do a Joint Council meeting on October 
22, 2018. The primary topic we would like to have on the agenda is transportation. I think that is where this 
conversation can begin.  
 



 
 
 

 
 
Councilmember Johnson - is that projected cost also include the funds that were escrowed from the apartment 
complex several years? 



Alan Upchurch,  Temp City Engineer - that would be the project cost. If there is funds available it would reduce 
that amount as far as the City's participation. 
 
Parks and Recreaton: 
 

 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - we don't have anything proposed in the current fiscal year and they really bounce out in 
the future years.  
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - this is being triggered by the dispatch center and will allow the dispatch all 3 fire 
stations simultaneously.  
 

 



 

 
 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 
Councilmember Garber - were these not things that we looked at during construction? Like the covered parking 



and epoxy floors? 
 
Curtis Birt, Lake Cities Fire Chief - they were all put in we just didn't have the money. They were on our wish 
list and were just below the line of what we could afford. We were hoping to do this through savings or things that 
we cut during construction but it didn't happen.  
 
CIP - Utility Fund 
 

 
 



 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - this is getting the waterlines in that area and getting it to the water tank. This is going 
to have to be debt financed also. We have some impact fees we can put on this. Part of that is I am suggesting is 
part of that $10 million dollar issue for this year and some more next year.  
 
We did the rate adjustments in Feb/March of last year and we have not been through a full summer cycle yet. Right 
now, our revenues are trending such that I think it is going to take a very minimal rate adjustment to cover. We are 
in the 2nd month of collection and you really want to get through a full cycle so you can figure out how the rates are 
doing and not doing. We would like to come back in January and look at all the rates and issue the debt in March.  
 
On July 23, 2018, Upper Trinity set an all-time peak at 60.2 million gallons of water. On that same day the City of 
Corinth used 6.1 million gallons of water (about 10% of the system).  



 
 

 
 



 
 
Alan Upchurch, City Engineer - with this project it is improving the efficiency of the pumps.  
 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 
CIP - Wastewater 



 
 
Nothing in the proposed budget.  
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
Alan Upchurch, Temp City Engineer -  discussions began even before I came to the City about what we can do 
from an interim bases and possibly long term basis to provide sewer to this area without the possibility of having to 
install additional lift stations. We are working with the Lake City's Municipal Utility District to see if we can gravity 
flow to their lift stations and eventually move back up to FM 2181. We are supposed to meet with them in the next 
couple of weeks to fine tune what we may be able to do from an engineering standpoint and the cost. Depends on 
how that goes we will come back to Council with some possible agreement of cost-sharing and arrangement on this 
sewer.  We have to resolve the sewer issue before we can develop the property.  
 
Councilmember Glockel - I didn't see anything in the budget through 2023 that resolves the bottle neck at I-35 
where we are getting into someone else's line. I believe it goes into Lantana to have some extra capacity for a period 
of time. When they run out of capacity we have to get out so before Interstate 35 is widened to its full extent, I would 
think that we would be looking at somehow trying to get to the east side of Interstate 35 before that happens. 
Especially if we bring this sewer up and bring it down FM 2181 we will be taking more capacity from Lantana. 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - that is right. We have met with Upper Trinity and they are working on it. 
 
Cody Collier, Public Works Director - this is one of the major items on their list to have all that straighten out so 
that we can tie into it.  
 
Councilmember Glockel - I know you serve on that board but I spoke to Upper Trinity in September of last year 
and they told me that until the Lantana pipe capacity is gone we are more than welcome to use it but when it is gone 
we have to find our own way to get across Interstate 35.  
 
Cody Collier, Public Works Director - the last conversation I had with Larry Patterson is Upper Trinity was 
working on that with TXDOT and they are trying to get everything set before Phase II and they were trying to get 
the rights to go in there and repair all of that and how they were going to divide it out. They presented a plan to the 



board and they were working on a solution for that exact issue.  
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - we would look to Upper Trinity to take care of the line that goes underneath but we will 
end up paying for it but Upper Trinity will be in the front agency on that in dealing with TXDOT and all the issues 
that go on. When that happens we will have one of two options. One, Upper Trinity can design it and build it and we 
just pay for it directly or two, they will design it, build it and we will pay them back through our rates over a 20 year 
period.  
 
 

 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 



 
 

 



 
 

 
 
CIP - Storm Drainage Fund: 
 



 
 

 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - Carter Jones is doing the plan for us and they should have that ready in the next 60 
days. The state grant cycles start in November and we are recommending and we put together in the budget is that 
we want to be in that first cycle of funding. At the time we do the application and contract we have to certify that 
we got the local funds.  



We are assuming we can do a $5 million dollar project and $4 million out of grant funds and $1 million out of local 
funds. That is how we have assembled this. This is when the FEMA maps are going to come out with all the 
changes in the floodplain. 
 
 

 
 
Alan Upchurch, Temp City Engineer - There is a lot of drainage on that project. This funding is already included 
in the contract you have awarded. 
 



 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - that was the summary of the CIP.  
 
Mayor Heidemann recessed the Workshop at 6:38 p.m.* See Closed Session 
 
CLOSED SESSION: 
The City Council will convene in such executive or closed session to consider any matters regarding any of the above 
agenda items as well as the following matters pursuant to Chapter 551 of the Texas Government Code. 
 
Section 551.071. (1) Private consultation with its attorney to seek advice about pending or contemplated litigation; 
and/or settlement offer; and/or (2) a matter in which the duty of the attorney to the government body under the Texas 
Disciplinary Rules of Professional Conduct of the State of Texas clearly conflicts with chapter 551. 
 
Section 551.072. To deliberate the purchase, exchange, lease or value of real property if deliberation in an open 
meeting would have a detrimental effect on the position of the governmental body in negotiations with a third person. 
 
Council met in Closed Session from 6:38 p.m. until 7:00 p.m.  
 
a. Consider acquisition of Right-of-way at 1708 Post Oak Drive. 
 
b. Consider acquisition of Right-of way at 2101 Lake Sharon Blvd. 
 
Section 551.074. To deliberate the appointment, employment, evaluation, reassignment, duties, discipline, or dismissal of 
a public officer or employee; or to hear a complaint or charge against an officer or employee. 
 
Council met in Closed Session from 6:38 p.m. until 7:00 p.m.  
 



a. Marcus Mote v. Debra Walthall, Case No. 4:16-cv-00203-RC, United States District Court for the Eastern 
District of Texas. 
 
Section 551.087. To deliberate or discuss regarding commercial or financial information that the governmental 
body has received from a business prospect that the governmental body seeks to have locate, stay, or expand in or near 
the territory of the governmental body and with which the governmental body is conducting economic development 
negotiations; or to deliberate the offer of a financial or other incentive to a business prospect. 
 
After discussion of any matters in closed session, any final action or vote taken will be in public by the City 
Council. City Council shall have the right at any time to seek legal advice in Closed Session from its Attorney on any 
agenda item, whether posted for Closed Session or not. 
 
RECONVENE IN OPEN SESSION TO TAKE ACTION, IF NECESSARY, ON CLOSED SESSION 
ITEMS. 
 
There was no action taken from Closed Session.  
 
Mayor Heidemann adjourned the Workshop at 6:59 p.m. (Council met in Regular Session). 
 
Mayor Heidemann opened the Workshop Session at 7:55 p.m. 
 
3.  Receive a report, hold a discussion, and provide staff direction on the Fiscal Year 2018-2019 Annual 
 Program of Services and Capital Improvement Program. 
 
 Bob Hart, City Manager - presented an overview of the budget.  
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - the general recommendation is you should be updating your Comprehensive Land Use 
Plan about every 5 years. We started ours 10 years ago and adopted it 9 years ago. We are at the point where we are 
due for doing that now and that is part of the recommendation. 



The Geos Institute is a group of technical assistance in terms of hazard mitigation, flooding and other types of 
hazard mitigation. We were a Beta South Community during this Fiscal Year with them on developing some of 
their public documents and based on that we can roll over into getting services from them at a much discounted 
approach. This will help with both the planning function and also Emergency Management function. 
 
Participating with Council of Governments in the Regional Public Works Program. The Council of Governments 
has for years got cities to work together to develop standards for contracts, specifications on how drainage is done, 
storm water management and how water lines and sewer lines are done and they create documents and policies to 
do that. We are wanting Corinth to participate in that.  
 
The drainage with Lynchburg Creek Watershed.  We talked about that under the CIP and having the match money 
in there and also going after some of the grants to do those. We are in a position to submit in November/December 
time-frame. That is when we will be making those judgement calls on which grant program to go with. 
 
The demolition of the police building on Corinth Parkway will be used temporarily for public works while that is 
being remodeled. Following that we are recommending is we tear down the building and it will end up being part of 
an incentive of how that land area will be developed along Interstate 35. The reason for tearing it down is because it 
is in a flood plain and partially in the flood way. Under our contract with FEMA to be able to offer flood insurance, 
we agreed not to have buildings and release Certificates of Occupancy and permits in the flood plain and flood way.   
 
We have in the budget to put in a security camera system for the building internal and external. We have had one 
here but it has not been working for about 3 years and this would give us some security of the building. 
 
In the neighborhood parks we would like to put in a rubber mulch that would go in under all the playground equipment 
and that would be partially funded through the parks funding and the Economic Development Corporation. 
 
The soccer netting is a safety issue by Lynchburg Creek. The soccer balls go over there and there is a lot of snakes 
and so we would like to put up netting over in that area.  
 
Capital Improvement we touched on earlier in the discussions.  
 
Councilmember Glockel - on the Lake Sharon/Oakmont to FM 2499 in the CIP, I have seen the plans where it talks 
about the paving and all of that but is there any water and sewer going to be put in that street? 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - the biggest part of it is crossing over the Upper Trinity line. We would have a water line 
down that south side to feed those tanks.  
 
Councilmember Glockel - are going to have water and sewer so that the land can be developed? If you build Lake 
Sharon from Oakmont all the way to Parkridge, we need to put water and sewer in that street.  
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - Let me get with Alan and bring you back a good answer on that next week.  
 
We are looking at a Tax Increment Financing operation. I think that I would suggest we start to look at how we put 
together something is working close with NCTC and then working with Texas Health Resources (THR) to figure out 
what we can do to get the atrium hospital and get that back in to play. Texas Health Resources are ready for some 
conversations regarding what to do with that building.  
 
If you look at some of the needs that NCTC has on long term plans for this campus dealing with a commuter rail stop 
becomes an issue. DCTA is certainly open to conversations about allowing us to fund part of that transportation fee 
through a TIF/TIRZ so you step around the issue of needing to do that with the sales tax. I call them TIF's but they 
are now called TIRZ Tax Increment Reinvestment Zone and they used to be called Tax Increment Financing Districts. 



Looking at the opening of the Fire House #3 and what we would do is pick up 6 fire fighters through the safer grant. 
All the preliminary information that we are receiving states that grant will be approved. We will continue to have the 
conversations with the Lake Cities.  
 
We also have in place some protective gear for the fire fighters. You want to keep those kind of things less than 10 
years of replacing and ours is sitting at about 12 years old. 
 
The police vehicle equipment that goes inside the vehicles are in our budgeting process and not part of the Enterprise 
program we are doing now.  
 
In the Public Works department we are going to bid for the furniture for that facility and that is included in the budget.  
 
The summer camp that we do we have waiting list for that and we would like to double the size of that. Those things 
pay for themselves. 
 
The light tower is the light so when individuals are called out in the middle of the night working they will have some 
good light out there.  
 
We have been having conversation with LCMUA about us doing the GIS system for them and so bringing that in 
house and doing that. They are very interested in doing it. We need a little more help Garrett does a great job and he 
keeps up mainly because he works six days a week about 10 hours a day. We are proposing another analyst and use 
them for the City and through LCMUA. So the staffing increase that we are asking for in this budget are the 6 
firefighters under the Safer Grant so that will be partially funded. One GIS Analyst which will be 50% funded through 
LCMUA and two part time people to work at the summer camp.    
 

 
 



 
 
The Council looked at this extensively a few years ago and we have about 15 cities that we use to compare 
ourselves to. Right now in terms of salaries we rank about 14th or 15th out of those cities depending on what 
positions you are looking at. We are recommending in this budget to maintain the 3% merit but then on top of that 
doing a 5% cost of living adjustment. We would take everybody and the pay plan and move it 5%.  

 



 

 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - This budget has been put together with the recommendation of $.53000 for the tax rate. 
The four big areas that will cover is the drainage, opening fire station #3, Comp Plan update, and the Lake 
Sharon/Dobbs alignment and the elevated storage tank. 
 
Councilmember Burke - what is the difference between the rollback and the proposed tax rate? 
 
Lee Ann Bunselmeyer, Director of Finance and Administrative Services - the difference between the rollback 
and the proposed is $286,000.  
 
 Councilmember Burke - what is our overall debt capacity? How much debt can we issue and I am not suggesting 
we issue any without raising taxes? 
 
Lee Ann Bunselmeyer, Director of Finance and Administrative Services - today we have zero without raising 
taxes because our debt rate actually lowered this year. We went from 10895 to 10289 and by state statute you cannot 
collect a debt rate if you haven't issued the debt for it. We had to lower that debt rate down so today we have none. 
Next year if we have some bonds that are maturing and making some payments we may have a little bit throughout 
the year. I think in 2021 we will have a big jump of debt capacity. 
 
Mayor Heidemann - are we going to have the capacity to issue debt in the spring of next year? 
 
Lee Ann Bunselmeyer, Director of Finance and Administrative Services - yes, you can raise your tax rate as 
much as you want there is no limit as to how much debt you can issue you just have to be able to pay for it. For every 
cent on the tax rate on the debt side you can issue about $3 million dollars of debt. 
 
Councilmember Burke - realistically from where we are, we have about $15 million dollars capacity. 
 



Bob Hart, City Manager - based on the current level of valuation. You get more value and you get more capacity.  
 

 
 

 
 



 
 

 
 



 
 
Bob Hart, City Manager - your policy target for fund balance are all here in all three of these key funds and that is 
crucial because if we look at a March Bond Sale these numbers become critical.  

 
 



ADJOURN: 

Mayor Heidemann adjourned the meeting at 8:50 P.M. 

AYES: All 

Meeting adjourned. 

Approved by Council on the  6          day of September , 2018. 

Kimberly Pence, City Secretary 
City of Corinth, Texas 

Kimberly Pence


